Closeout System Working Group Meeting Minutes

Meeting Date: February 26, 2002

Attendees: Debra Carle (NIAAA), Chris Davis (NINDS), Emily Linde (NHGRI), Michelle Lyles (NEI), Mike Loewe (NICHD), Linda Lotier (Northrop Grumman), Pam Mayer (NICHD), Tracy Soto (OD), Debbie Stauffer (NIA), Bob Tarwater (NIDCR), Loc Vu (Northrop Grumman)

Update on the status of the Grant Closeout System

A decision was made to design the system using the eRA standard architecture of J2EE. This decision pushes the implementation of the system back to May 2002. Guidelines on screen design standards are still being worked on. Items such as using a hyperlink or button for an action, colors, placement of objects on the page, etc., will be affected. These standards ensure that all J2EE applications have the same look and feel.

Update of decisions that will affect how the system is designed/used

· Applications with an IMPAC II status description of “withdrawn” will not show up on the hit list when using the Search IMPAC II feature/marking adhoc grants for closeout.

· User roles will defined at two levels (Administrator and User)

· A standard checklist, comparable to the checklist in the NIMH system, will be incorporated in the first version of the GCS and editing/customization of the checklist by each IC will be available in some future release. All standard checklist items/data will be captured in IMPAC II. 

Discussion of Grantee contact information and e-mail notifications

· System generated letters will automatically be addressed to the Business Official (BO) e-mail address that is stored in IMPAC II. The Principal Investigator (PI) will be automatically cc’d on the system generated e-mail.

· It was decided that the Program Official (PO) would not be cc’d on e-mail notifications by default. If an IC decides that they want to cc the PO they will need to add the address manually.

· When training is given for the GCS the fact that the BO and PI e-mail addresses are not always accurate/up-to-date will need to be stressed to system users. It will be the responsibility of each user to verify the validity of the e-mail address of the BO and PI. The user will be responsible for ensuring that the letters are being e-mailed to the correct addresses and for making sure the incorrect information is updated within IMPAC II.

· At some future point in time there will be a grantee institution e-mail account that will serve the purpose of receiving closeout reminders. 

· Further discussion about Grantee contact information will take place with Tim Twomey, Cathy Walker and Marcia Hahn.

· The current NIMH system sends the PI’s list of other support with the email letter. It was discussed that some of this data may not be appropriate to send, especially the application status. The e-mailed letters in the new system should only show the grant numbers of the PI’s other support.

· The signature information on the e-mail letter should match the person who is logged into the system and sending the letter, not the assigned specialist.

· Examples of the content of the NIMH letters were provided and discussion indicated that the group would like modifications. Exact letter content will be recommended by the working group.

Assignment of staff to closeout responsibility

· With the first release of the GCS, assignment will be relatively manual in nature. As a GCS administrator selects grants for closeout they will have the ability to assign a system user (admin or user) responsible for closing out the grant.

· The first release will also provide a screen to reassign grants to users. The assignment screen will be modeled after the ICO program assignment screen. The concept of the screen is to query for a group of grants and then select those to be assigned, choose a specialist name and apply the new assignment to all selected grants. Staff will be able to query grants identified for closeout using specialist name, pcc, grant number, project end date. In addition to these parameters, staff will also have the option of only retrieving assigned, unassigned or all open grants. For each grant returned the following data will be displayed: grant number, specialist name, project period end date and program class code. Each field will be sortable, with the default sort order being grant number.

· Additional assignment (more automated) and sorting capabilities will be considered in future releases.

FRC input screen

· An easier method for adding accession and box numbers for closed grants needs to be created. A new FRC input screen may have the option to query for grants and then apply an accession and box number to selected grants, similar to the concept for the new assignment screen.

· A location number may be required that is associated with accession, box and grant number. The entire working group will be asked to comment on the need for a location number. 

Reports

Current system reports were reviewed and all were thought necessary for the system. One change was requested with regards to report titles and/or column labels, “Institute,” should be replaced with “Grantee Institution.” It was decided that no reports are required for the initial release of the software.

